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No big surprises in proposed budget
KEY BUDGET HIGHLIGHTS

The proposed City of Downey budget is $137,803,674, including more
than $29 million for the police department and $17 million for the fire
department.

WHAT THE BUDGET INCLUDES: 
• Funds for three new police officers and two new positions for
Neighborhood Watch, and $200,000 for a fence around the police
department employee parking lot.
• More than $200,000 to study future projects on the Rancho Los
Amigos property.
• A public information officer in City Hall.
• $25,000 to the Downey Chamber of Commerce, $21,500 to PTA
HELPS, and $10,000 each to the Downey Rose Float Association,
Downey Museum of Art and Downey Symphony.

WHAT THE BUDGET LACKS:
• Money to operate the new Columbia Memorial Space Science
Learning Center which, according to the budget, is now slated to open
in 2009.
• Money to study possible future developments at Downey Studios.
• The budget dedicates no money to the development  of the vacant
CitiBank property at the intersection of Lakewood and Firestone
Boulevards, although construction at the intersection is anticipated
later this year.
• The City’s storm drainage and aging sewer lines are not addressed.
According to the budget, “the problem concerning storm water
remains outstanding.”  Source: 2007-08 City of Downey Preliminary Budget

Time Traveler

BY HENRY VENERACION
STAFF WRITER

DOWNEY—Except for a rec-
ommended addition to the Public
Works Department budget of
$175,000 for a sewer pump system
($45,000), an asphalt patch truck
($45,000), and a front-end loader
($85,000), there were no marked
deviations from the proposed City
of Downey budget of $137,803,674
for 2007-08 as submitted for review
by City Manager Gerald Caton in
Tuesday’s City Council special
budget study session.

The proposed budget is up 7
percent over last year’s budget of
$128.7 million.

The Police Department still has
the biggest chunk of the General
Fund (which Caton referred to as
the “meat and potatoes” of the
budget), which totals $67,383,394.
The department’s share is
$28,919,766, comprising 41 per-
cent of total. It is up 6 percent over
last year’s.

The Fire Department has the
next biggest share of the General
Fund, $17,096,203, up 10.6 per-
cent over last year’s, followed by
Community Services, whose budg-
et is $7,816,511, up 18 percent this
year, followed by Public Works at
$5,304,342 (up 9.7 percent),

OPENING WEEKEND — Bill Lewis stars as Fagin’ in the Downey
Civic Light Opera Association’s production of “Oliver!” which opens
this weekend at the Downey Theatre. Lewis is a theater veteran, hav-
ing appeared in “Sweet Charity,” “Cabaret,” and, most recently,
“Hello Dolly.” For tickets to “Oliver!”, call (562) 923-1714 between 1
and 5 p.m., Tuesday through Friday.

Downey woman killed 
in Long Beach collision

BY ERIC PIERCE
CITY EDITOR

LONG BEACH – A 62-year-old Downey woman was killed in Long
Beach last week in a traffic collision police called “a horrible accident.”

Theresa Pennington was making a U-turn at Conant Street just before
7:30 a.m. on May 24, police said. Her 2000 Honda Civic was reportedly
traveling very slowly when it was struck by a 1993 Lexus GS300.

Pennington was not breathing when paramedics and firefighters
arrived, police said. She was transported to Long Beach Memorial
Medical Center where she died, police said.

Pedestrian killed by
street racing motorist

BY ERIC PIERCE
CITY EDITOR

DOWNEY – One person was killed and another injured when a 2005
Subaru Impreza police say was engaged in an illegal street race hit two
pedestrians at the intersection of Imperial Highway and Brookshire
Avenue in Downey last Saturday.

Adam Gutierrez, 26, of Downey, was racing a newer model black Hondo
Civic when he struck the two pedestrians, who were crossing in the crosswalk
at Imperial Highway and Brookshire Avenue at about 6 p.m., police said.

The Honda did not stop and continued eastbound on Imperial.
Twenty-year-old Downey resident Carlos Parga was treated for a bro-

ken leg at Downey Regional Medical Center and released. The other vic-
tim, a 19-year-old friend of Parga’s whose name was not released, was
taken to Saint Francis Hospital where he died, police said.

Gutierrez was arrested and booked for vehicular manslaughter. He was
being held on $50,000 bail and was arraigned Wednesday at Downey
Superior Court.

Anyone with information on the black Honda Civic or the accident is
asked to call Traffic Detective Rosie Gutierrez with the Downey Police
Department at (562) 904-2339 or the Downey Police Department Watch
Commander at (562) 904-2308 and reference case no. 07-33369.

pictures look better, it is also sooth-
ing for the staff who take the pho-
tos, according to SEAACA.

“These young art professionals
were amazing to watch as they
transformed a dull wall into an area
with a very nature-like feel,” Reyes
said. “It will take a few days before
the animals impounded and pho-
tographed in front of the new mural
can be seen line at the top of the
list. We have many pets that are
already here – and displayed first
online – which were not pho-
tographed in the newly decorated
area, since it was just completed on
Tuesday.

Downey High School stu-
dents who participated in the
project include Vileana De la
Rosa, Beenish Malik, Brenda
Calderon, June Boonprom,
Karina Gordon, Karen Melgar
and their advisor.

Members of the Downey High School Art Club painted a mural inside
the SEAACA building where animals are photographed.

See TRAVELER, page 4

Art Club lends talent 
to animals at SEAACA

Downey High School students paint mural inside
SEAACA to help abandoned pets get adopted.

DOWNEY – The Downey
High School Art Club visited the
SEAACA animal care center in
Downey last week armed with
brushes, rollers and gallons of
paint after agreeing to complete a
class project that involved paint-
ing a mural on the wall where
shelter animals are photographed.

“We photograph all our animals
and place their picture online, so
we thought that sprucing up the
photo area might help our animals
show a little better,” said Aaron
Reyes, director of operations at
SEAACA. “The staff and animals
are very grateful.”

SEAACA approached teacher
and Art Club advisor Vivian
Durkee about the project and she
immediately agreed. 

The mural, a peaceful land-
scape setting consisting of rolling
green hills and a clear blue sky, has
not only made the animals’ online

Robber shoots himself
in restaurant hold-up

BY ERIC PIERCE, CITY EDITOR
DOWNEY – An armed robber accidentally shot himself after he and

another man held up the Lucky Boys #2 restaurant in Downey on Tuesday.
According to police, two men entered the restaurant located at 12801

Bellflower Blvd. at approximately 7:20 p.m. One suspect pointed a blue
steel handgun at the cashier and demanded money. The second suspect
was armed with a revolver tucked inside his waistband, police said.

The cashier handed over the cash drawer and the suspects removed the
money, police said. The robbers then turned around and tried to run out a
side door, but it was locked and the two men ran into each other, police
said. 

One of the guns accidentally discharged, striking one of the men. Both
suspects then ran away, police said.

The first suspect was described as a light skinned male, about 19, pos-
sibly Hispanic, 5 ft. 6 inches tall and 150 pounds. The second suspect was
also male and Hispanic, 5 ft. 11 inches tall, with a thin build.

By their speech ye
shall know them

Gang slang in Southern California remains relatively
unchanged, says local gang expert.

BY HENRY VENERACION
STAFF WRITER

DOWNEY—We asked Ernest
Caldwell, program director of the
10-20 Club, Downey’s “non-profit
juvenile intervention organization
that tends to the needs of youth and
young adults between the ages of
10 and 20 years whom society may
classify as at-risk or delinquent,” if
gang slang has changed much over
the years. After looking at some
samples of the language used by
gangs, vintage 1991, he said, “No.”

“The hood” still refers to the
neighborhood, a “wanna-be” still
means someone who wants to be a 

See SLANG, page 8

gang member, a “homeboy” or
“homie“ is one of the boys from the
neighborhood/a partner or friend,
“gavachos” means Anglos,” “truck
driver” means an unappealing girl,
“kibbles and bits” are crumbs of
cocaine, “bo” is marijuana, “get
down” means fight, “ask your
momma” is self-explanatory, “pull
your coattail” means tell you some-
thing, “raise” means leave,
“Turkish” is heavy ornamental
gold necklace, and so on. 

Caldwell adds these from per-
sonal knowledge: “SOD” means

How John Downey
bought the rails here

BY JOHN ADAMS
EDITOR EMERITUS

The story of how the railroad came to Downey is filled with intrigue
and is intricately intertwined with Los Angeles. 
The genius of the story is John Downey, former governor and organiz-

er of the land company which established modern Downey where it is
today. 

But the farmers of Los Nietos (as the area was then called) were not
enough alone to attract the railroad, nor was the pueblo of Los Angeles. It
took some mighty lobbying to get the rail magnates of the north to see the
value that lay inherent in Southern California. 

Topography was against them. Los Angeles and the rich farmlands of
the San Gabriel Valley lay surrounded by mountains that required expen-
sive tunneling before rails could be pushed through. 

The first plan envisioned by the big four of the Central Pacific-Leland
Stanford, Colis P. Huntington, Mark Hopkins and Charles Crocker-was for
a Southern Pacific Rail line to run south through the San Joaquin Valley
but then shoot eastward across the Colorado River somewhere near
Needles. 

This was subsequently modified southward to Yuma, but still did not
contemplate piercing the ring of mountains surrounding the Los Angeles
Basin or the San Gabriel Valley. 

See BUDGET, page 7

General Government with
$4,775,250 (up 7.7 percent), and
Development Services, $3,471,322
(up 11 percent). 

The amounts follow traditional
distributions.

This is one way of looking at
the budget, of course. The other
way is by splitting the budget into
two main parts: operating and cap-
ital.

The proposed operating budget
amounts to $95,954,895, while the
proposed capital budget amounts to
$41,848,779.

Using the first method of look-
ing at the city budget, which is
divided into different parts called
funds, each fund has its own budg-
et with its own expenditures and
revenues. These different funds are
interrelated.

As Caton and his staff indicate
in the foreword to the humongous
budget, it establishes a budget for a
city with 113,587 residents, over
800 employee positions, 459 of
them full-time. The budget has to
comply with various state and fed-
eral regulations that “often dictate
our activities and budget prac-
tices.” 

The proposed budget,  said



 
 
 
 

John Tilley lobbies
for pharmacy owners

Tilley, owner of five Downey pharmacies, traveled to
Washington for legislative conference.

WASHINGTON D.C. – Congresswoman Lucille Roybal-Allard (CA-
34) met with Downey pharmacy owners John and Karen Tilley, their
daughter Erin, and Downey Pharmacist Robert Fox during a visit to our
nation’s capital for the National Community Pharmacists Association’s
(NCPA) National Legislative Conference.

As part of the conference, the pharmacists lobbied members of
Congress about legislative issues affecting independent pharmacy owners. 

John Tilley, owner of five pharmacies in Downey, was recently
installed as president of the NCPA, representing the professional, politi-
cal and business interests of community pharmacists throughout the
United States.

The Tilley family moved to Downey in 1953, with John graduat-
ing from Downey High School in 1971. He then attended Whittier
College and the Idaho State University College of Pharmacy, graduat-
ing in 1977. 

In 1984, John became the owner of three Zweber pharmacies, which
were started in 1957 by then owner Roman Zweber. 

Tilley currently owns the Zweber Pharmacies, as well as Downey
Plaza Pharmacy and Pacific Pharmacy. This year, the Zweber Pharmacies
celebrated their 50th year in Downey.

Tilley began his association with NCPA in 1992 when he was installed
as 5th vice president. In 1994, he was awarded the prestigious “Bowl of
Hygeia” for outstanding community pharmacy practice. 

He was also president of the California Pharmacists Association in
1997 and was awarded California Pharmacist of the Year in 2001. 

He was outstanding Alumnus of Idaho State University in 1997,
appointed to the California State Board of Pharmacy by Governor
Davis in 2001, president of the Downey Chamber of Commerce in
2002, and inducted into the Downey High School Hall of Fame in
2004.  

Throughout the years, Tilley has testified before congressional com-
mittees on Medicare Part D, Generic Substitution, and Prescription Drug
Pricing. This year Tilley has also been called upon to speak at various
National and State Pharmacy Association meetings to give updates regard-
ing national issues.

The one thing Tilley stresses to pharmacists across the country is,
“Above all, we are patient advocates. With regard to issues involving
healthcare, we must always put what is best for the consumer – our
patients – at the forefront.”

Tilley has been married to wife Karen for 27 years, who is also a long-
time Downey resident and graduate of Warren High. They have four chil-
dren – Alyson, Kirk, Shannon and Erin.

www.thedowneypatriot.com
Sonia Pineda (seated), one of Long Beach’s Freedom Writers, recent-
ly visited Ms. Warzybok’s sixth period ELD class at Sussman Middle
School.  Photo by Debbie Powers

Pictured are (left to right) Robert Fox, John Tilley, Erin Tilley,
Congresswoman Lucille Roybal-Allard and Karen Tilley. The Tilley
family, as well as Fox, visited the Congresswoman while participating
in the National Community Pharmacists Association’s National
Legislative Conference. 

Freedom Writer visits 
Sussman Middle School

CONTRIBUTED BY DEVON FRANCE
SUSSMAN MIDDLE SCHOOL

DOWNEY – On Friday, May 18, one of Long Beach’s Freedom
Writers visited Sussman Middle School to share the message she learned
as part of that famous group: “It’s all up to you.”

Sonia Pineda, who now works for the Freedom Writers’ Foundation,
came to Karin Warzybok’s sixth period English Language Development
(ELD) class at Sussman. Since Ms. Pineda attended English as a Second
Language (ESL) classes from third through eighth grade herself, she was
anxious to encourage the students to plan to graduate from high school. 

The class had read The Freedom Writers Diary and wrote letters invit-
ing Ms. Pineda to visit. Excitement was high in Ms. Warzybok’s class-
room, where a sunny, yellow banner decorated by the students welcomed
their guest. Cake and punch stood ready for a reception after the event.

Ms. Pineda began by showing a video of a 1998 Prime Time segment
about the Freedom Writers and their teacher, Erin Gruwell. She then relat-
ed her experiences coming to the United States from Mexico at age seven,
struggling to escape ESL classes and to be heard. 

“I didn’t think that I had a voice,” she said of her early years sitting at
the back of the classroom.

Pineda played the “Line Game” with the students to learn how their
experiences compared with her own. While Pineda rode three buses to
school, Sussman’s students are all local residents. Pineda grew up on Long
Beach’s east side amid gangs and violence. Only one Sussman student
thought he lived in a “tough neighborhood.” However, all the students
know someone who has been “jumped,” many have run away, and most
know someone who has been shot.

Learning that most of the students had seen the movie made from the
book, she shared that her greatest opposition to the movie being made was
that kids would see in two hours what took four years to accomplish and
“think they can’t do it.” After a question-and-answer session, students read
their reflections of how reading The Freedom Writers Diary changed their
thinking. They also presented a poem they wrote, Ode to the Freedom
Writers: In Honor of Sonia Pineda. 

Warzybok explained that many of the students give up easily, not
completing assignments or setting goals for themselves. In answer to
that, Pineda said, “I can’t preach to you. All I can say is change is up to
you.”

Downey  PTA celebrates graduates
DOWNEY – The Downey Council PTA invites the community in cel-

ebrating the young men and women of Downey Unified School District’s
graduating classes. 

The celebration will take place on June 4 at 8:30 a.m. at the Barbara J.
Riley Neighborhood Center.

The Sacramento Safari Students State Report will be featured, as well
as the introduction of new Downey Council PTA officers.

Breakfast will be served for a $5 fee.
To RSVP or more information, call Annie Casey at (562) 633-5275.



Teacher celebrating 
25 years of dancing

Cliff Gewecke hosting party to celebrate long career
of teaching dance in Downey.

DOWNEY – Cliff Gewecke taught his first dance class at Rio San
Gabriel Park in Downey on June 8, 1982. That day, one student – a man –
showed up.

Next Friday – some 30,000 students and many waltzes, tangos and
swings later – Gewecke will hold a party celebrating his 25th year of
teaching dance, as well as his 75th birthday.

Almost 100 former and current students and friends are from his class-
es in Downey, Fullerton, La Habra, La Mirada and Long Beach are expect-
ed to attend.

“It’s been a wonderful run,” Gewecke said. “I’ve met a lot of nice peo-
ple, I’ve had fun, and I’ve learned as much from the students as I’m hop-
ing they’ve learned from me.”

Any former students would like to attend and have not received an
invitation can contact Gewecke at (626) 331-5524 or via e-mail at
cliff91722@yahoo.com. 

Chamber looking for
‘Business of the Year’

Nominations due June 29 for Downey Chamber of
Commerce’s annual award.

DOWNEY – The Downey Chamber of Commerce is soliciting nomi-
nations for their Business of the Year Award, due to be awarded July 27.

Two businesses will be honored: one in the 1-10 employee category
and another in the 11+ category. The nomination deadline is June 29.

To be eligible, businesses must be in Downey or have a Downey
branch; have been in business in Downey for over five years; be a mem-
ber of the Downey Chamber of Commerce, shown leadership on civic
issues that positively effect the entire business community; contributed to
a variety of local organizations through personal time or resources; and
have “substantial staying power.”

Entry forms are available inside the Downey Chamber of Commerce
office. Forms should be submitted with a one-page statement describing
the business’s contributions to the community and why they should be
honored as Business of the Year.

Entries without the statement will not be accepted.
The Chamber’s board of directors will choose the winners. For more

information, call the Chamber at (562) 923-2191 or visit their office at
11131 Brookshire Ave.

Past recipients of the Business of the Year Award:
Small Business Large Business

1989 Ed DiLoreto Yale Engineering
1990 Andy Cardono Cardono Square, Ltd.
1991 Hoag Realty Dixon & Associates Ins.
1992 L’Abri Management Wallar’s Appliances
1993 Morrie Adnoff Calsan
1994 Dominick DiMario DiMario’s Builders Supply
1995 Joyce & Mike Prokop Classic Closets
1996 Saywell Florists All American Home Center
1997 Dave Gafin, CPA JC Penney
1998 Johnny & Co. Sam’s Club
1999 Lopez Insurance Calsan
2000 Century 21 My Real DRMC
2001 Don Moniz, Joan Wynn Rio Hondo Country Club
2002 None awarded
2003 Steve Allen Pacific Western Bank
2004 Anita & Louis Pintola Escrow Results
2005 Fox Chiropractic Downey Federal Credit Union
2006 The Downey Patriot Kaiser Permanente

Alexandra Gurrola of Lewis Elementary School was inducted into the
Kids Day Hall of Fame last month. Alexandra is eight years old and is
a member of Brownie Girl Scout Troop 378. She frequently helps her
school through community service.

Miguel Esquitin took first place in the one-mile fun at Kids Day three
weeks ago. It was the second year in a row that Miguel has won the
event, held at Furman Park.

Memorial Day observed
at Downey Cemetery

BY JOHN ADAMS
EDITOR EMERITUS

DOWNEY – Veterans and their friends gathered at historic Downey
Cemetery Monday to honor those who have served their nation in uniform.
Former Downey mayor Diane P. Boggs, a member of the cemetery district
board, opened the ceremonies. She was followed by Police Chaplain and
City Councilman Mario Guerra who led the invocation.

American Legion Post 270 under the command of James T. Higuera
then presented the colors and a salute to the flag was led by Kenneth
Becker, a D-Day veteran. The National Anthem was led by Sandra
Eatherly. Boggs then read some poetry by a deceased Downey poet and
World War II veteran Clark S. Beardslee.

Eatherly led the group in song, “Let There Be Peace on Earth,” fol-
lowed by a rifle salute. The event closed with Taps featuring trumpeters
Stacey Neacato, Dan O’Donnell and Devin Schirm.

The cemetery, which contains graves dating to the Civil War, is locat-
ed at Lakewood Boulevard and Gardendale Street.

Katie Vaca, Raziel Caro Ramirez, Nawal Nabulsi and Marissa
Gurrola, all of whom attend parent-child classes at Downey Adult
School, were the youngest participants in the recent St. John Bosco 1K
Marathon. The kids are all three to four years old.

Lacrosse camp at Downey High School
DOWNEY – Boys interested in learning and refining their skills in

lacrosse are invited to Downey Viking Lacrosse Camp 2007, featuring top
area coaches and college players.

Downey High School lacrosse coach Scott Witkin will lead the camp.
He’ll be joined by Mike Allan, head coach at UC Santa Barbara and offen-
sive coordinator for the Los Angeles Riptide, and Pete Clark, a defense-
man at Amherst College and assistant coach at Deerfield Academy.

The camp will be held June 25-28 from 9 a.m. to noon each day at
Allen Layne Stadium at Downey High School. Players must have their
own equipment and payment of $200 (cash or money order) is due before
the start of camp.

Players need proof of medical insurance in order to participate.
Sign-ups are being taken at www.downeylacrosse.com.

Free dance classes for children
DOWNEY – Beginning this month, the Athletic Arts Academy will

offer a series of free Monday evening dance classes for children ages 3 to
10.

Students will learn the fundamentals of dance and choreography and
will participate in shows, competitions and annual showcases.

Classes will begin this Monday. Children ages 3-5 will meet from 4:15
to 5 p.m.; ages 6-8 will meet from 5 to 6 p.m.; and ages 9-10 will meet
from 6 to 7 p.m.

All classes will be held at Sky Dance Studios, 12405 Woodruff Ave.,
in Downey. For information, call Gretel at (562) 745-5869.

Networking group meets June 12
DOWNEY – The Rise ‘N Shine Networking Group will listen to

speakers Rick Rodriguez of RMI International and Colleen Turner of
Lakewood Park Manor at the June 12 meeting at Nordic Fox restaurant.

The meeting starts at 7:30 a.m. The cost is an order from the menu.
RSVP by calling (562) 923-2191.

Youth football sign-ups at Furman
DOWNEY – Downey Youth Football will hold registration for foot-

ball, flag football and cheerleading tomorrow at Furman Park from 11 a.m.
to 2 p.m.

Spaces are limited and waiting lists will be established when teams
reach their roster limits. Children will be placed on a first-come, first-paid
basis.

The last day for cheerleaders to sign up is June 9; cheer uniform fit-
tings are on June 10.

Raffle tickets are available to help off-set the cost of registration. For
information, call Mike Baumann at (562) 889-1183 or Louis Morales at
(562) 928-6081. 

For information on cheerleading, call Kamela Cherry at (562) 928-
9150.



The Poets’ Corner
Silent Myrtle

She burrows under trees and bushes
Thinks she’s hiding; all but her tush is

Feels she’s completely out of sight

There is a saying in the Bible
If I misquote it, I’m not liable

But I think itis not right

“The voice of the turtle is heard in the land”
What land breeds vocal turtles?

I believe it’s an oversight

No voice has this turtle
Speechless is our Myrtle

All the day and through the night

But if a tortoise could utter
Even a scaly, squeaky mutter
Then the Bible might be right

-- Rosalie Sciortino,
Downey

Local farmers in Los Nietos
actually favored the latter proposal,
but the majority of L.A. finally
voted(on Nov. 5, 1872) for the
builder with the proven track (pun
intended) record. 

Stanford kept his promise.
Although the farmers of Los Nietos
had largely opposed him, he began
the rail link to Anaheim from the
Florence Station in Los Angeles on
June 28, 1873. He was a good busi-
nessman and realized there was
money to be made hauling the rich
Los Nietos (Downey) crops to mar-
ket. 
It should be said that Downey got
the rails to run right through the
middle of his own real estate hold-
ings here, avoiding the two estab-
lished communities of Gallatin to
the north and the College
Settlement to the south. The rails
came through where they are today,
and thus established a new center
of a new city which eventually
included the older areas. 
Originally published  November
25, 1994

TRAVELER
Continued from page 1

The southland needed a lure.
That lure turned out to be the little
Los Angeles and San Pedro Railroad
Company formed by Downey and
business partners Phineas Banning
and others. They put up half the cap-
ital and convinced Angelinos to raise
the other half through a bond issue.
Some 20 miles of track was laid
from Los Angeles to the wharves of
San Pedro.

Farmers complained when it
was completed in 1869, claiming
the small engine set their fields
afire, but the rails proved a valu-
able lure in the end. 

The Southern Pacific of the big
four WAS coming south, but slow-
ly, and not far enough south to suit
Downey and Banning. 

And the big four had a nasty
habit of running rails where it was
cheap and easiest. They bypassed
Visalia by seven miles! 

Visalia had refused to offer the
rail company a subsidy. Downey
and Banning had got the message. 

A “Committee of Thirty” was
formed in Los Angeles to negotiate
the subsidy, which was to amount
to 5 percent of the county’s
assessed valuation-a part of which
was to be the tiny railroad. 

Downey found negotiations
rough. Stanford at first felt the only
thing Los Angeles had to offer was
cattle, and he felt they could be
driven to San Bernardino and
picked up at a rail head there. 

But the plum was the little rail
link to the port. Downey knew that
if it was given to the railroads the
big four would control all freight-
rates, both by land and sea. 

He was willing to do this. And
the offer proved effective. 

For the $602,000 in stock in the
little railroad plus other bonds, the
Southern Pacific agreed to lay
(within 15 months) 25 miles of
rails from Los Angeles north
toward the San Fernando Mission,
and another 25 miles of track east
from Los Angeles toward San
Bernardino. This as a good faith
gesture that the main rail link
would come all the way south. 

Another bidder, Tom Scott of
the Pennsylvania Railroad, made a
last minute effort to build a link
south from L.A. to San Diego
under the title of the Texas Pacific.  

PowerPoint presentation at library
DOWNEY – The Downey City Library will present “Introduction to

PowerPoint” tomorrow from 10:30 a.m. to noon in the computer lab.
The free workshop will help students organize and design profession-

al presentations using graphics and text. Students will learn how to create
and edit individual slides, add animation and use transitions; instructor
Nancy Munoz will show how to print slides for handouts or overheads.

For information, call (562) 904-7360, ext. 32.

Poetry contest winners
announced by club

DOWNEY – Writers’ Workshop West President Ralph Cohen has
announced the results of the May light verse contest.

Winning first prize for her entry “Delicacy Supreme” was Zaida
Ramos. Rosalie Sciortino won second place for “Silent Myrtle” and
Rosalie Carpenter, third, for “Vegan Song.”

Winners were awarded cash prizes and certificates. The next competi-
tion will be for a non-fiction article or essay to be submitted in July for
final judging in August.

Writers’ Workshop West has been meeting at Stonewood Travel for the
past three and a half years but will soon be relocating.

“We are all most appreciative and extremely grateful to [Lorine Parks,
owner of Stonewood Travel] for her interest and generosity in providing,
for all this time, her colorful office for our meeting place,” Cohen said.
“But because of the increase in membership we are in need of a larger
room. We are pleased to announce that our June 19th meeting and future
meetings will be held in the Downey High School library.”

For information on Writers’ Workshop West, call (562) 862-3106.

Downey residents receive scholarships
NORWALK – The Cerritos College Foundation awarded a number of

scholarships to its students, including many from Downey, at its bi-month-
ly meeting on May 10. In all, more than $2,400 was presented to Cerritos
College students.

Anna Maria Julianelli received a $300 John Pelloni Scholarship, which
was established in memory of cosmetology professor John Pelloni, and is
awarded to outstanding students in the Cerritos College Cosmetology
Department. 

Sang Pok received a $250 Yamaha Music Scholarship, which wass
established by Yamaha Corporation of America and is awarded to out-
standing students in the Cerritos College Music Department. 

Vanessa Villalobos and Gail Briney each received a $150 Assistive
Technology Scholarship for Students with Disabilities. This scholarship
was established by Mary Hunt, a specialist in the Disabled Students
Programs and Services Program at Cerritos College.

“We’re tremendously proud to award these scholarship funds to our
well-deserving students,” said the Honorable Peter P. Espinoza, chair of
the foundation and Superior Court of Los Angeles County judge.



Say what?
By Eric Pierce

As I write this, I’m preparing to depart for West Middle
School, where I’ll be speaking to students in the AVID pro-
gram as part of their first annual Career Day.

I have no idea what I’ll say. I have no fancy presentation
lined up, no colorful printouts to distribute and no cool pens
to give to the kids.

Gosh, I’m not even wearing a tie.
What I’ll do is tell the kids how important it is to stay in

school. Education is not everything, but it’s a stepping stone
to success and a valuable tool in achieving success. Education
is a tool – take advantage of it.

We live in the greatest country in the world, and you can
be anything you want to be if you’re willing to work hard at
it.

And if you want to be a journalist or writer, you have to
read. Read everything you can get your hands on. On Friday
nights, when your friends are at the movies, read a book. And
while you’re at it, read a newspaper too.

Read things you don’t want to read. Read National
Geographic, Time and the Wall Street Journal. (Avoid the
National Enquirer.) And take note of the different styles, tones
and connotations. 

Digest the headlines and sub-heads of newspapers. Ask
questions. Why was that article placed there? Why is this
story on the front page and that story buried in the back?

Favoritism? Bias? Prejudice?
It exists in newspapers and on television if you learn how

to spot it.
While your at it, acquire yourself a good role model. I’m

not talking about rappers, basketball players or, heaven for-
bid, Paris Hilton. I’m referring to your parents, teachers,
aunts, uncles or, here’s a suggestion, our troops overseas.

Find a penpal serving in Iraq or Afghanistan and tell them
what you want to be. Ask them why they’re doing what they
do. How did they get in the position they’re in? Did it require
training or hard work?

I hope the students enjoy what I have to say. 
Whatever it is that I say.

Disbelief at comment
Dear Editor:

The April 27th issue of The Downey Patriot included an article entitled
“Falling in Love” by Eric Pierce. It was witty and enjoyable; enjoyable
until near the end where you write, “I would have gladly purchased a car
from one of the many dealerships along Firestone Blvd., but my Spanish
isn’t great.”

Upon reading that statement, my initial reaction was that of disbelief
that our very own city editor would make such a statement — a statement
that implies that the car dealerships on Firestone Boulevard are unable to
serve the local community because their salespersons do not speak English
(or do not speak it well enough to communicate with you). Not only is this
an inaccurate and negative statement about our local dealerships, but it
also reflects negatively on our local businesses in general.

Then I thought, perhaps Mr. Pierce is just being honest based on per-
sonal experience and he knows that the salespersons of our local dealer-
ships don’t speak English very well; therefore, I went to two of the main
dealerships on Firestone Boulevard. As it turns out, every single person I
spoke to at both establishments, from sales personnel to managers, spoke
to me in perfect English, not broken English or hard-to-understand
English, but perfectly clear English.

So then I had to ask myself, why would Mr. Pierce make such a
remark? In my opinion, such a remark only serves to dissuade Downey
residents from shopping in Downey, not only at our local dealerships but
potentially at other businesses in Downey as well, because their “Spanish
isn’t great.”

For the well being of our city’s economy, I would think we would want
our local businesses to succeed and flourish. But remarks and negative
attitudes as demonstrated by your remark can only serve to do the oppo-
site. I am disappointed that someone who is highly visible and respected
in our community was not responsible in considering this before making
such a statement.

I am not employed by any of our local dealerships, or any other deal-
ership. I am only a concerned Downey resident. But if I were a salesper-
son at a local dealership, I would be offended and angered by the false
accusation that I am unable to do my job adequately and serve the needs
of the local community. 

Therefore I believe that those salespersons and the dealerships on
Firestone Boulevard deserve an apology.
— Arcelia Davis,
Downey

Letters to the Editor:

Letters to the Editor:
Had it with graffiti
Dear Editor:

Please, oh please, tell me why Downey Business owners do not
remove graffiti from their businesses? I’ll tell you why...because it’s
expensive! Can anyone explain to me why Downey business owners
would leave the graffiti on their windows? Is it because they are afraid? 

Fight back! Don’t let Downey become like East Los Angeles. Have
you ever driven through East Los Angeles? You’ll have to drive fast...but
the graffiti is everywhere! You can’t miss it. I agree with K. McLeroy
(“Disgusted by Graffiti,” 5/25/07) – Downey is beginning to get it’s share
of graffiti and the citizens of Downey need to be aware this is the first sign
your city is going down! Down to the level of the graffiti artists. Don’t
allow Downey to become a giant billboard for gang signs and messages.
Erase their work immediately! It is a message to other gangs in the area
(that’s all it is)...and if we allow this to continue, we might as well sell
spray paint and razor blades on every corner.

The Downey City Hall must prepare a plan to eradicate all “taggers”
from their city territory. Or at least fine them or their parents! Wipe out all
graffiti before it becomes common place. There is absolutely no reason
why citizens need to endure the public display of graffiti. It’s senseless
dribble amongst gangs. Like we need to care or read what’s going on in
the gang society? No, we do not care about such dribble. And by the way,
learn to spell if your going public.

The Downey City Council needs to address these issues immediately!
How is the City of Downey planning to handle such an increase of graffi-
ti?  Maybe that issue should be brought to light on their “broadcasted”
meetings.

Citizens of Downey need to come to the rescue. Downey business
owners, don’t allow graffiti to stay upon your property for more than 24
hours. It’s repulsive and degrading. Do something. Have a meeting, seek
help though City Hall, do “something.” But don’t do nothing...it provides
a breeding ground to more illegal acts to occur. Put your foot down now.
Stop graffiti in Downey now. Be aware and report such activities to the
Downey Police and City Hall, but also be prepared to remove it as well. It
cost money to remain in business...I know of one Downey business owner
who actually chased one of these graffiti displaying hoodlums to his cap-
ture on foot. She cares about her city. Now that’s someone who cares about
Downey.

Keep Downey beautiful and graffiti free. Don’t allow graffiti to enter
your neighborhood or business area. Fight back!
—Stacey Rodgers,

Downey
Dear Editor:

As a 55 year resident of Downey, I am in complete agreement with Mr.
McLeroy (“Disgusted by Graffiti,” 5/25/07) regarding the graffiti issue in
our town. If there is anything that degrades the landscape, it is graffiti.
I am almost ashamed to take visitors on freeways thru Los Angeles
because of the disgusting graffiti. Hopefully our city will never mimic the
horrible spectacle that is found over most of the city of L.A.
—Frank Myers,
Downey

Letters to the editor may be submitted by writing to The Downey Patriot,
11525 Downey Ave., Suite A, Downey CA 90241 or by e-mail to
downeypatriot@yahoo.com. Letters may be edited for style and/or con-
tent. Letters must include a full name and address for verification.

Students show big hearts
Dear Editor:

Kudos, hats off and congratulations to Downey High School students.
Last week I was in the gymnasium and was in awe by the line of stu-

dents entering the gym. They were not going to a basketball game or vol-
leyball tournament or an assembly or even a concert. There were students
from all walks of life, laughing and smiling and enjoying the time togeth-
er and they had all come to the gym to donate blood.

As I waited patiently for my blood to fill the pint-size bag, I was
thrilled to witness so many young people coming together for a common
reason. They will never know the recipients of their donation but they
were all still willing to give unselfishly.

The final count was 320 pints of blood donated to the American
Red Cross and it was wonderful to witness Downey High students partic-
ipating in such a worthy cause.
— Martha Michael,
Downey

Appreciates “Faith in Downey”
Dear Editor:

I am writing to thank you for the “Faith in Downey” series. I appreci-
ate the addition to the paper.

The articles about the Catholic churches and the Baptist church were
well done. I look forward to reading more.

Faith is an important part of my life and I am glad to see it presented
in a positive light in our Downey paper. 

Thank you.
—Colleen Edmondson,
Downey

Josh Wright: a great example
Dear Editor:

Your excellent story about Josh Wright was a pleasure to read, espe-
cially in time for the Memorial Day weekend. (“Josh Wright: A Heart as
Big as His Patriotism,” 5/25/07) 

Josh is a great example of our finest young Americans who appreciate
the hardships our troops must endure to keep us safe and free.
—Vicki Brown
Lawrence, Kansas
Dear Editor:

I saw your story about Josh Wright. A friend of mine, Susan Warren
also sends care packages and she knows Josh. 

Thanks for doing what you do.
—Alan Gray,

Editor
newsblaze.com

Johnie’s still an eyesore
Dear Editor:

Has anyone been by Johnie’s lately?  What a disgrace! Broken
windows, graffiti, and more destruction. I don’t believe any of the coun-
cilmen who say there have been no changes since the initial demolition
took place. Just drive by and see for yourself.

We have to wait for a one-year moratorium for any work to be done on
that eyesore. What happened to the moratorium of the mansion building in
Downey? Just go down any street and you will see one or two going up.
—Elaine Langsdorf,
Downey



On This Day...
June 1, 1879: Napoleon Eugene, the only son of former French Emperor Napoleon III, is killed in
the Anglo-Zulu War of 1879. He was the last of the Napoleon dynasty.
1925: Lou Gehrig plays the first game in his streak of 2,130 consecutive games.
1926: Andy Griffith and Marilyn Monroe are born. Also born on this date: Pat Boone (1934),
Morgan Freeman (1937), Heidi Klum (1973) and Alanis Morissette (1974).
1968: Hellen Keller dies just short of her 88th birthday.
1980: CNN, the Cable News Network, goes on the air.

SPEED BUMP DAVE COVERLY



In following the format
employed in past years, each depart-
ment head Tuesday highlighted
their objectives and programs, tout-
ing accomplishments and justifying
respective budget increases.
Because, as noted earlier, the gener-
al mood at City Hall has been
upbeat, no real notes of concern
were raised over its broad outlines. 

One thing is sure: the figures in
the proposed budget will go up
rather than down. The consensus is
funds will be available for such
anticipated increases, bolstered by
hefty property tax collections,
increased sales tax revenue, and
other positive increases down the
line. Therefore, not to worry.

Caton concludes his proposed
budget report with: “The 2007-08
proposed budget is a reflection of
the expanding economy and result-
ing growth in city revenues. 

“The city revenue picture is
strong, and the city’s financial con-
dition is very healthy. This is in
contrast to many cities that are fac-
ing budget deficits and struggling
with financial problems. Downey’s
strong commitment to fiscal
responsibility in the past is the big
reason for our current positive
financial position. This proposed
budget includes many program
increases and modifications that
the City Council will wish to
review closely.”

James ‘Jim’ Doran was
regular at St. Raymond’s

DOWNEY – James F. Doran, a longtime
resident and parishioner of St. Raymond’s
Catholic Church, died May 22, shortly after
helping his church coordinate its annual festival.

He was born to Patrick and Sarah Doran on
Dec. 28, 1953. He attended St. Raymond’s
School and St. Pius X High School, working as
a box boy at the local “Boys” market. He was
eventually promoted to manager and continued
to serve in that capacity when Ralph’s took the
market over.
Doran retired from the grocery business after
many years and later became an electrician for Robarge Electric.

His Irish heritage played an important part in his life – he hosted an
annual St. Patrick’s Day party where everyone was invited.

Doran is survived by his sister, Margaret Turner; brothers, Patrick and
William; and nieces and nephews, Patrick, Paul, Troy and Amanda Doran,
and Megan and Kelly Turner.

Vigil services will be held today, June 1, at 7 p.m. at St. Raymond’s. A
funeral mass will be held tomorrow at 10 a.m., also at St. Raymond’s.

David Charles Brown II
was WWII veteran 

DOWNEY – David Charles Brown II, a
Downey resident for 50 years, died May 20. He
was 80.

Brown was a corporal in the United States
Air Force during World War II. He attended
Westminister College, New Wilmington and
Duquesne University and worked as an insur-
ance broker with his business in Los Angeles
and Pasadena for over 41 years.

He was also an avid sportsman, enjoying
hunting, fishing, camping, boating and was also
a gourmet cook.

Brown is survived by his wife of 48 years, Jean; daughters, Susan
Dallan of San Clemente and Francine Meza of Irvine; sister, Cleora
Laursen of Peoria, Ariz.; five grandchildren and one great-grandson.

He was preceded in death by his son, David C. Brown III, and a sister,
Fran.

A Celebration of Life will be held June 6 at 10 a.m. at the Downey
Senior Center, 7810 Quill Dr. with the service conducted by the Rev. Steve
Mitchell, chaplain at Downey Regional Medical Center. Interment will be
at the VA National Cemetery in Riverside on June 7 at 10:15 a.m.

In lieu of flowers, the family requests a donation be made in his name
to a charity of your choice.

BUDGET
Continued from page 1

Caton, finds the city of Downey in
happy circumstances. The budget
reflects the second year of positive
revenue growth after three years of
depressed revenues and state-man-
dated revenue reductions. After the
state cut-backs ended in 2005, the
local economy has been perform-
ing well, said Caton. 

Further, the city’s revenue base
is growing and adequate to support
existing municipal services. This
augers well for expansion in the
areas of police and Public Works
expenses.

There are a few caveats as well.
While the city’s current budget sit-
uation is very healthy, according to
Caton’s report, there are challenges
ahead that are not fully addressed
in the proposed budget and will
“require significant attention dur-
ing the next two years.”

One is the Columbia Memorial
Space Science Learning Center,
envisioned as a major landmark for
the community, and due to open in
early 2009. The report emphasizes
that the center will become a major
new expense item to the city, the
actual figures not to be known until
operations commence, even as
anticipated revenues and expendi-
tures have been forecast from
future center activities. 

If a significant General Fund
subsidy is needed hence, the report 

points out, this may pose a budget
challenge in future years.

Another is the matter of devel-
opment projects on the Downey
Studio site and county-owned
Rancho Los Amigos site. It appears
that the project review process for
these two sites will be major activ-
ities for the city during the next two
years. The anticipated effort and
time that will be devoted to review
these projects will require a signif-
icant commitment on the part of
city staff, the Planning
Commission, and the City Council. 

Although it is staff’s intention
to require the developer of the
movie studio property to fund the
costs for the development review
process, this has not been account-
ed for in the proposed budget, and
hence will be a “major focus for
everyone.”

A third main project is the
Firestone/Lakewood intersection,
with the narrowing of Firestone
Boulevard just west of Lakewood
Boulevard causing traffic conges-
tion for eastbound traffic. 

City staff has been meeting
with the owners of the corner prop-
erty to solve this sticky problem. It
is anticipated that the city will have
to  commit funds for a construction
project at this corner. Said funding
has not been included in the pro-
posed budget.

Hospital offering CPR class
June 5 at Downey Regional

DOWNEY – Health educators at Downey Regional Medical Center
(DRMC) will teach an adult, infant and child CPR class on June 5 from 6
to 10 p.m.

Taught by an American Heart Association-trained instructor, the class
will teach students how to perform CPR techniques. Ways to help prevent
injuries, recognizing and treating cardiac emergencies as well as choking
in infants and children will also be covered.

The class is not for professionals seeking certification, and is recom-
mended for parents and grandparents.

The class will be held in the hospital’s lower-level conference rooms
at 11500 Brookshire Ave. The fee is $25 per person or $40 per couple and
reservations are required by calling (562) 904-5580.

Middle School
Track Meet set

DOWNEY – The Downey
Unified School District will hold
its 33rd annual Middle School
Track Meet tomorrow from 8:30
a.m. to 12:30 p.m. at Downey High
School.

The meet brings together sixth,
seventh and eighth grade represen-
tatives from all four Downey mid-
dle schools. Approximately 400
boys and girls will compete in
track and field events.

Field events are scheduled to
begin at 8:30 a.m., followed by
running events at 9:15.

Team scoring will be on a 6-4-
3-2-1 basis for first through fifth
place in each event.

The public is invited to attend
and admission is free.

Stroke screenings
available June 22

DOWNEY – Stroke screenings
using ultrasound technology will
be offered to local residents at the
Los Amigos Country Club on June
22. Appointments will begin at 9
a.m.

Life Line Screening will also
offer bone density and osteoporosis
screenings.

For more information on the
screenings, including prices, call
(877) 237-1287 or visit www.lifeli-
nescreening.com. Pre-registration
is required.

SAT preparation
classes offered

DOWNEY – Downey High
School is hosting summer sessions
for students wanting to prepare for
the SAT I and PSAT.

To participate students must
have successfully completed
Algebra I (evidence required), and
have a photocopy of a report card
that includes their first semester or
third quarter course grade in their
most recent math class.

The sessions are being offered
by the Assistance League of
Downey and will be held from 8 to
10 a.m. beginning June 25. The
instructors are Josette Bean
(English) and Dalyn Miller-Geiser
(math).

Students should expect daily
rigorous homework assignments
and no more than two excused
absences will be allowed.

For more information on the
sessions, including specific dates,
call Alice Yamada at (562) 861-
2318.



stone(d) on drugs, “BC” is Brown
Crowd, WB is West Black, and
NSP means Nutty Side Paramount.  

The following tagging terms
are still pretty much current
coinage as well among tagging
“crews,” whom Caldwell described
as small and loosely organized
groups who roam around town
mainly to cause mischief and beat
their breasts every time they suc-
ceed, each trying to outdo one
another: “Bomb” is putting a series
of large letters on a wall usually in
more than one color, to “buff” is to
rub out someone else’s piece (job)
or to clean/remove graffiti, “def”
means really good, “dis” means
disrespect, “doing a heaven” refers
to location of tag/high elevation—
on bridge, overpass—sign that
gains more fame, “fade” is to blend
colors, “head” is the best tagger
artist in a crew, a “toy” is a begin-
ner or tagger who writes in an ama-
teurish manner, a “hero” is a citizen
who tries to stop someone from
doing their graffiti and attempt to
detain them for the police, “one-
times” means the police, “pretty
clean” means it is a good piece,
“racking” means stealing spray
paint from stores, “top to bottom”
is writing graffiti/mural on vehicle
from top to bottom, “wac” means a
poor tag, “yards” means officially
approved and designated legal tag-
ging areas, and so on.

Caldwell, by his own account,
has been through hell—several
times over. Among other details I
don’t care to remember, he says he
was a drug addict at age 5, been
stabbed four times, has used and
been on the receiving end of a shot-
gun, and served 21 years in the pen
as an accessory to murder  (“I’ve
done it all”). He learned to read and
write while inside, and was well on
his way to enrolling for college
when then Governor Gray Davis
suddenly cut the program off.  

It was two and a half years ago
in a chance encounter, he says,
after he’d been out of prison work-
ing at the docks and at refineries
when he met Darrell Jackson,
founder of 10-20 and current presi-
dent of Gangs Out of Downey
(GOOD), who invited him to join
10-20. It was to change his life.

SLANG
Continued from page 1

Devin Clarke stays true
to musical upbringing

By Brooke Karli
Staff Writer

After listening to Devin Clarke, you may compare him to the likes of
Coldplay, Oasis and even Pearl Jam.

But Devin, 26, would say that people usually have a hard time “pin-
pointing” his sound – which is exactly what he was going for.

A Downey resident his whole life, Devin began playing the guitar at
age 12, taking lessons at Downey Music with teacher Rob Hayes. His
inspiration to play music: watching movies such as “Back to the Future”
and “Wayne’s World.”

While at East Middle School, Devin was encouraged by a friend to
learn how to play the drums. Then, while attending Downey High School,
Devin used his abilities to play the guitar and drums to “jam” with his
neighborhood buddies – all the while, learning how to play the bass.

Shortly after graduating high school in 1999, Devin began working at
Hollywood Video while playing in a band by the name of “Simple.” After
being with the band for about two years, Devin then joined “Lesspacific,”
a band Devin refers to as being “very diverse.” When the lead singer of
“Lesspacific” took a break, Devin was challenged and inspired to write
songs. 

Devin played and wrote for “Lesspacific” for about two years, a gig
followed by his career in real estate (Devin currently works for Century 21
Jervis & Associates). 

Then, one day, while having lunch with his father Colin – also a real-
tor – his dad suggested he get back into songwriting. 

Considering his dad’s involvement with music, as well as other fami-
ly member’s involvements, Devin figured his dad knew what he was talk-
ing about.

“Music is genetic,” said Devin. “At least in my family it is.”
So Devin took his dad’s advice and since then has recently released a

10-song solo album.
Everything heard on the album – from the vocals, to the drums, to the

bass – is all Devin. He knew what he wanted and knew he was the only
one capable of delivering it.

“I know what something is going to sound like because I thought of it,”
said Devin.

Devin’s music, although similar to other bands (i.e. Coldplay, Oasis,
Pearl Jam, Pink Floyd, Radiohead, Led Zeppelin and The Beatles), is
unique mainly because of his versatile voice. For someone of his age and
experience, he has quite a vocal range, allowing him the ability to sing
pretty much anything. 

Lately, Devin has been busy trying to market his latest album to such
companies as Starbucks and Hollister, hoping to be heard and recognized
in any way possible.

Devin has already played gigs at many venues including the Stardust
in 2000, the Downey Street Faire in 2002, and multiple times at the
Whiskey in Hollywood. But Devin is currently looking to perform at the
Rancho Los Amigos Benefit Concert this summer.

To contact Devin Clarke, visit www.myspace.com/devinclarke, or call
(562) 595-2643. 

Soroptimist International of Downey awarded $4,000 in scholarships
to the students above. Also pictured are Beverly Mathis, club presi-
dent, and Jean Brazelton, scholarship chair. Michelle Razo of Warren
High School was the recipient of the Art Scholarship Award. The Della
Doyle Business Scholarship, named after the first city clerk in
Downey, went to Carol Jones, a business student at Cerritos College.
A Woman in Sports Award was presented to Kay Hoay, a golf cham-
pion at Cal State Long Beach. Special Achievement Awards were
given to Susan Chung and Brian Walker and Vocational Scholarships
went to Joshua Ejedawe, Natalie Hernandez, Crystal Case and Yvette
Farfan.

Senator Alan Lowenthal was presented with the California
Association of Museums President’s Award at the Downey Museum of
Art (DMOA) two weeks ago. Pictured, left to right, is Councilman
Kirk Cartozian, Lowenthal, DMOA Director Kate Davies and
Councilman Mario Guerra. Photo by George Redfox

Today Caldwell is happily mar-
ried—to his childhood sweet-
heart—with five kids between
them. 

Right now, Caldwell says, the
number of at-risk youth (and fami-
lies) enrolled in 10-20’s programs
and services is as follows: Anger
Management Awareness program
for juveniles, 23; Drug & Alcohol
Diversion program for juveniles,
32; Community Service program
for juveniles and adults, 51;
Individual Counseling/Conflict
Resolution program for juveniles,
50; Family Support Parenting
Group for juveniles and adults, 14;
Drug Testing program (urine analy-
sis), 30; and Crisis Intervention,
where participants have to enroll in
all the above programs, 10.   

“We have a beautiful program
here,” he says. “It’s such a fulfill-
ing job. When a kid walks up to me
sometimes and says, ‘Mr.
Caldwell, I was in your program
and now I’m doing well because of
you guys,’ it’s the best feeling in
the world.  No amount of money
can replace it. This is my reward.” 

Caldwell says because of the
dynamic interaction among the
schools, the police department, and
such agencies as GOOD and Keep
Downey Beautiful, Downey today
enjoys relative calm. 

“Downey is still in control. As
long as we work together, we
should stay in control,” he says.
“Keeping channels of information
and communication is the key. In
Downey we do something about
graffiti. Other cities don’t, because
it has probably overwhelmed them
already. I think this is what keeps
Downey beautiful.” 

He continued: “True, we are
surrounded by gangs in neighbor-
ing cities, but there are only tag-
ging crews in the city now. The
Downey Police is on them so fast
they have hardly time to get away
from the scene.”

What should we do when we
see a tagger or graffiti activity?
“Report it right away,” Caldwell
enjoins. “This will deter them from
doing anything further or scare
them away outright.”

Warren High student
wins Prom makeover

By Brooke Karli
Staff Writer

Like many other girls her age, Samantha Castillo, 18, is a fan of
Seventeen Magazine.
More so, she is a fan of seventeen.com, her daily source of quizzes,

horoscopes and fashion advice.
And it was that very website that inspired Samantha to enter a contest

– a contest that asked in 50 words or less, why she and 25 of her friends
deserved a Prom makeover.

Out of 5,000 entries, Samantha, a senior at Warren High School, was
chosen the winner. 

“I never thought I would win something like that,” said Samantha. “All
I kept telling myself was, ‘that would be nice to win.’”

When asked why she thought she won the contest, she said it was all
in her last line of the entry: We deserve the right to have a nice memory to
share with our future family.

And what a nice memory it was.
On May 26, the day of Warren’s Prom, Samantha and 25 of her clos-

est girlfriends – which she chose based on how long they have known each
other and who would appreciate it the most – were treated to getting their
hair and makeup done at the Warren Tricomi Salon in Hollywood.

Makeup was provided by N.Y.C. – New York Color. Makeup was not
only applied to the girls, but also given to the girls as a gift. Samantha said
each girl got $25 worth of makeup. The Prom Beach Collection is a col-
lection of beach-inspired lip gloss, blush, bronzer, eye shadow and eye
liner. 

In addition, Seventeen Magazine provided sandwiches and sodas for
the girls while they were at the salon. Samantha was also given three dis-
posable cameras in which all the pictures taken will be posted on
Seventeen’s website. 

Throughout the day, Samantha was on camera and wearing a micro-
phone, capturing every moment of her experience. The segment will be
broadcast on www.seventeen.com within the next couple of weeks. 

“The whole experience made Prom an unforgettable night,” said
Samantha. “And I’m very thankful for everything we were given.” 

‘Oceans’ this year’s academy theme
DOWNEY – The Bernabe Community Center will be hosting their 6th

Annual Summer Youth Academy from July 2 – 13 for children in grades
kindergarten through fifth grade. Emphasis will be placed on reading,
writing and math.

This year’s theme is “Oceans” and the $35 cost will include a trip to
the Long Beach Aquarium. 

Registration begins on June 5 at 10801 Fairford Ave. in Downey.
For information, call (562) 863-1899.  

OASIS going ‘Mad about Music’
DOWNEY – Downey Adult School’s OASIS program will be going

“Mad about Music” with the Bellflower Civic Chorus this Monday inside
the school cafeteria.

The popular mixed-voice chorus, with director Bill Jones and accom-
panist Chris Squire, will perform at 3:45 p.m. The class will open for
enrollment at 2:45 and a full-course dinner will be served afterward the
performance (dinner tickets are $3.50).

For information on the event, call  (562) 940-6200.

Clean comedy comes to Long Beach
LONG BEACH – The Long Beach Playhouse presents “Over the Hill

Comedy Night” this Sunday, June 3 at 6 p.m., and every first Sunday of
the month thereafter. 

The evening will feature clean stand-up from comedians over 40 years
of age for the entire family. 

General admissions is $5 and tickets can be purchased at the door or
by calling the box office at (562) 494-1014.

The Long Beach Playhouse is located at 5021 East Anaheim St. in
Long Beach.

For information, visit www.lbph.com or call (562) 494-1014.

Bestselling author to speak at luncheon
DOWNEY – Mystery writer Jan Burke will be the featured speaker at

an upcoming luncheon and book signing sponsored by the Friends of the
Downey City Library, to be held June 9 at the Rio Hondo Events Center.

Winner of the prestigious Edgar Award for mystery writing, Burke is
the author of 12 bestselling novels and numerous short stories. Her mys-
tery series, featuring Southern California newspaper reporter Irene Kelly,
includes, “Goodnight, Irene”, “Sweet Dreams, Irene”, “Bones”,
“Bloodlines”, and her latest bestseller, “Kidnapped.”

She is also the author of “Flight,” featuring Irene’s husband, homicide
detective Frank Harriman, and a collection of short stories entitled
“Eighteen.”

Copies of Burke’s books will be available for purchase and signing at
the event, which will be held from 11:30 a.m. to 2 p.m. Tickets are $15,
which includes an author talk and luncheon with choice of New York strip
steak or vegetarian plate, salad, rolls, potatoes, vegetable, beverage and
dessert.

All proceeds will go towards library programs. Reservation deadline is
June 2. For reservations, call (562) 904-7360, ext. 32, or visit the Friends’
Shop located inside the library.

Library event celebrates Fridays
DOWNEY – The Downey City Library will be open an additional two

hours June 1 in celebration of “TGIF @ the Library,” a unique event to
feature live music, free refreshments and more.

Visitors can take advantage of unlimited use of the computer lab for
games or Microsoft Office programs while children and teens can play
board games and puzzles. Library members will also be able to place their
holds on “Harry Potter and the Deathly Hallows,” due to be released in
July.

Information about the library’s summer reading programs will also be
available.

“TGIF @ the Library” will take place from 5 to 7 p.m. For more infor-
mation, call (562) 904-7360, ext. 32.



New Entertainment this week
CD Releases

Paul McCartney - Memory Almost
Full
Marilyn Manson - Eat Me, Drink
Me
Rihanna - Good Girl Gone Bad
T-Pain - Epiphany
Daddy Yankee - El Cartel
Dream Theater - Systematic Chaos
Bruce Springsteen - Live in Dublin
The Police - The Police
Chris Cornell - Carry On
Carl Thomas - So Much Better
Elvis Crespo - Regreso el Jefe
Zion - Perfect Melody

Source: Amazon.com

DVD Releases
MOVIES

Coming to America (Special Ed.)
Fired!
Maxed Out
The Messengers
Norbit
Trading Places (Special Ed.)

TELEVISION/MISC.
The Cosby Show - Seasons 3 & 4
The Dead Zone - Season 5
The Fall Guy - Season 1
Ghosts of Abu Ghraib
Hogan’s Heroes - Final Season
Mission: Impossible - Season 2
Rescue Me - Season 3
Seinfeld - Season 8

Source: Box Office Mojo

Video Game Releases
Tomb Raider Anniversary - PS2
Shrek 3 - PSP
Dragon Ball Z: Harukanaru
Densetsu - DS
Call of Juarez - X360

Source: ebgames.com

Concerts
FRIDAY, JUNE 1

Citizen Cope - HOB Anaheim
Linda Perry - HOB Hollywood
Handsome Devil - Galaxy Theatre

SATURDAY
Jennifer Lopez, Jaguares - Verizon
Wireless Theatre
Pato Banton - HOB Hollywood
Berlin - Coach House
Citizen Cope - Wiltern
Hellogoodbye - HOB Anaheim
Manu Chao - L.A. Sports Arena
Three Bad Jacks - Galaxy Theatre

MONDAY
Gregory Isaacs - HOB Hollywood

SUNDAY
Hellogoodbye - HOB Anaheim
MTV Movie Awards - Gibson Amph.

TUESDAY
Los Abandoned - HOB Anaheim

WEDNESDAY
Morrissey - Riverside Auditorium
Gregory Isaacs - HOB Anaheim

THURSDAY
Lindsey Buckingham- HOB Anaheim

Source: Casenet

Book Releases
The Harlequin by Laurell K.
Hamilton
Navigator by Clive Cussler
United States v. I. Lewis Libby by
Murray Wass
Spare Change by Robert B. Parker
On Chesil Beach by Ian McEwan
Undead and Uneasy by MaryJanice
Davidson
Too Late to Say Goodbye: A True
Story of Murder and Betrayal by
Ann Rule
A Woman in Charge: The Life of
Hillary Rodham Clinton by Carl
Bernstein 

Source: barnesandnoble.com

I cherished this ring, but I think
I might have accidentally left it in a
storage shed in Texas.

My oldest daughter recently
decided she wanted to check out
my life here in Downey so I did
another frantic search for the ring. I
still couldn’t find it and it didn’t
take Lisa long to ask about the ring.
I sheepishly confessed I couldn’t
find it, but Lisa just smiled and
said, “That’s ok…you’ve earned a
new one anyways.” Slipping a new
pretty ring on my finger, Lisa
waved her hand to show me she
was wearing a matching ring.

“You’re still married to your
children,” she said as I hugged her.

This simple gesture made me
realize we are bonded no matter
the distance or time spent away
from each other. The new ring
symbolizes the commitment my
children have towards our bi-
coastal family and I haven’t been
forgotten in the least bit. With a
sigh of relief, I realized they are
keeping in mind what I taught
them above everything else – to
remember to love each other and
me no matter where life takes
them as adults.

Thanks to e-mail and cell
phones, my children and I keep up
with each other regularly. It’s not
the same as when we were living in
the same small town where we
could go grocery shopping together
or host family get-togethers, but at
least we’re in constant communica-
tion. 

I rest easier in my empty nest
now and am looking forward to
spending Christmas in Texas, cov-
ered with grandchildren and enjoy-
ing this new phase in my life.

All it took to fill my empty nest
was a ring.

Filling the empty nest at home
By Mary Forney

Contributor

My empty nest is now quite
comfortable. For the last
couple of years, I’ve

been desperately seeking the
secret to enjoying life after chil-
dren fly the coop. Since I was a
single parent for more than 14
years, I haven’t had a mate to fill
the void which suddenly engulfed
me and I was left at a loss as to
what to do with myself. I have
been preoccupied with worry –
are they taking good care of them-
selves and will they remember
how much I love them and want
to visit me? 

Moving from a small town in
Texas to Downey a year ago has
helped. I’ve been distracted with
new sights, meeting interesting
people and catching up with family
members I haven’t seen in years.
Yet, the longing to see my children
has nagged me daily.

I’ve begged my youngest
daughter to check out the colleges
here, but she’s happy being on her
own. She said she thinks her 

parental-free college life is giving
her the opportunity to grow up.
While I envision her comment
could translate into she wants to
attend frat parties gone wild, I have
to trust she hasn’t forgotten the life
lessons I taught her and will use
good judgment with her new-found
freedom.

When I get lonely for my chil-
dren, I get out my scrapbook and
boxes of mementos. While looking
through my memory boxes a cou-
ple of months ago, I realized I had
misplaced a special ring my chil-
dren had given me one year for
Christmas. The biggest box under
the tree that year was mine and as I
opened it, I discovered another box
inside of it. It contained another
box and another box. 

My children giggled as I kept
pulling out boxes until I got to the
core package. Inside was a pretty
little wedding ring with a card that
said, “Dear Mom: Since you have
always been married to your chil-
dren, you deserve a wedding ring
from us…Love, Richie, Lisa,
Jennifer and Christina.”

Golf Classic includes raffle and auction
DOWNEY – The Downey Chamber of Commerce’s 11th Annual Golf

Classic will be presented Aug. 6 at the Rio Hondo Golf Club. A portion of
the proceeds raised at the event will go towards local scholarships.

Individual players can golf for $140; foursomes are $560.
Sponsorships are also available and range in price from $100-$2,500.

The event will include a drawing (for a grand prize of a home enter-
tainment system, iPod, digital camera and portable DVD player) and auc-
tions for sports memorabilia, jewelry, autographed items and more.

For more information, call Joe Keays at (562) 861-1234.

The Downey United boys soccer team recently won an Upland
Tournament (Highlander Classic) on May 20. Pictured are (top, left to
right) Justin Rodriguez, Mark Broome, Sergio Valbuena, Andy
Villasenor, Noel Sanchez, Francisco Rios, Allen Benitez, Edgar Haro,
Garret Obeso, Assisant Coach Victor Velasco, (bottom, left to right)
Coach Jaime Castillo, Christopher Cardena, Vincente Velasco, Kevin
Galvan, Jonathan Herrera, Chris Macias, James Castillo and Earvin
Zalazar.

Free hot dog on
a stick June 13

DOWNEY – Hot Dog on a
Stick, an international chain with a
location inside Stonewood Center,
will host “Free Hot Dog Day” on
June 13 where all customers will
receive one free hot dog on a stick
from 5 to 8 p.m.

The event began last year as a
celebration of the company’s 60th
anniversary. Last year, more than
50,000 free hot dogs on a stick
were given away, a number expect-
ed to be exceeded this year.

Oldies benefit 
concert Sept. 15

DOWNEY – The Downey
Chamber of Commerce, in con-
junction with Century 21 My Real
Estate, will present the 4th Annual
Oldies Concert on Sept. 15, with
half of the proceeds to benefit
Easter Seals.

Performing this year will be
The Beach Toys, a tribute to the
Beach Boys, Monkees and Beatles.

Tickets, priced at $25 each, will
go on sale starting in June. For
information, call (562) 923-2191.

Have a hot story idea?
Letter to the editor?

Classified ad?
Let us know!

downeypatriot@yahoo.com
Phone: (562) 904-3668

Fax: (562) 904-3124

Your Hometown Community
Newspaper



Faith in Downey: 

St. George Greek Orthodox Church

includes windows inspired by St.
Anna Church in Heraklion, Crete.

The Nave is the area where
parishioners gather for services.
Between the altar and main seating
area is a raised section known as
the solea. On the solea is where
services and sacraments take place,
with the exception of the Divine
Liturgy.

The Sanctuary, or altar, is sepa-
rated from the seating area by an
iconostasion, a symbol of the
Temple Veil in the Old Testament
which separated the Holy of Holies
from the remainder of the temple.
At present, the iconostasion at St.
George includes renderings of
Jesus Christ and St. John the
Baptist on its right side, and the
Virgin Mary and St. George to the
left. The artwork is temporary until
a permanent iconostasion is
designed.

The sanctuary also houses the
Holy Table, which represents the
tomb of Christ. The Holy Table is
draped with an ornate cloth and
resting on it is the Holy
Communion for the sick; the
Antimension, a small consecrated
icon cloth on which the consecra-
tion of Holy Gifts takes place; two
white candlesticks; and the Holy
Gospel.

Behind the Holy Table is a
large, wooden cross bearing an
icon of the body of Christ.

St. George may be best identi-
fied for its magnificent dome, a
symbol of the union of heaven and
earth. The dome is made of inter-
locking copper plates and contains
24 windows. It is 30 feet in diame-
ter from the inside and is 55 feet
from the floor below.

The dome is crowned with a
cross on top. After this weekend’s
Greek Festival, artists will climb
scaffolds and paint an image of
Jesus Christ on the inside walls of
the dome, to look down at parish-
ioners during services.

Funds from this weekend’s fes-
tival will go towards more remod-
eling at the church. Its fellowship
hall will soon be torn down and
completely replaced and, where the
Hi-Ho Market now sits, that will be
the church courtyard.

What else does St. George
Greek Church have planned? 

Fr. Constantine of St. George
smiled.

“Well,” he said, “like Phillip
said to Nathaniel, come and see.”
Information provided by Fr. John
Constantine was used in this story.

Would you like your church featured in “Faith in Downey”? If so, call
Eric Pierce at (562) 904-3668 or e-mail downeypatriot@yahoo.com
To advertise on this page, call (562) 904-3668

BY ERIC PIERCE
CITY EDITOR

St. George Greek Orthodox
Church may be best known for

their annual Greek Fest, but they
are, in fact, more than sweet bakla-
va, succulent gyros and barbecue
lamb.

They are a church young in age
but old in spirit.

They are a church joyous in
celebration, yet solemn in prayer.

They are, as the Rev. Fr. John
E. Constantine put it, “a very
vibrant faith that celebrates life and
doesn’t emphasize the darkness of
the world.”

St. George is an assembly near-
ly 60 years in the making, dating
back to the early 1950’s when
Greek Orthodox Christians first
began inhabiting Downey. There
was no Greek Orthodox church in
Downey then, so parishioners were
forced to travel to Los Angeles,
Orange County and other sur-
rounding areas to worship.

In 1982, 25 years ago, a group
of Downey citizens came together
in the hopes of establishing a
Greek Orthodox church in the city.
They rented space from nearby St.
Mark’s Episcopal Church and
began fundraising efforts to one
day build their own church. 

That goal came one step closer
to fruition in 1995, when the parish
purchased its present-day property
on Downey Avenue in Downtown
Downey. Residents might recog-
nize the Hi-Ho Market which sits
on the property – the church owns
that building as well.

A groundbreaking ceremony
for a sanctuary was held in
September 2000 and construction
began the following March.
Constantine was appointed priest
of St. George three months later, a
position he holds to this day.

On October 6, 2002, seven years
after the property was purchased and
countless fundraisers later, St.
George Greek Orthodox Church offi-
cially opened its doors. In attendance
were His Eminence Metropolitan
Anthony of San Francisco and His
Grace Bishop Anthimos of Olympos,
in addition, of course, to hundreds of
parishioners.

After 50 some-odd years,
Downey’s burgeoning Greek
Orthodox population finally had a
church to call their own.

•••
So what exactly does the Greek

Orthodox faith believe in? The
Orthodox Church maintains Jesus
Christ as our Savior who leads
humanity into God’s kingdom.
Jesus Christ is the head of the
church and the church is its body.
God is the source of all things. God
had such love for humanity that he
sent Jesus Christ to our world as
the Son of God, to redeem human-
ity and to live with us, teaching us
goodness and compassion.

The Greek Orthodox faith, or,
to be more accurate, the Eastern
Orthodox faith, has a history dating
back to early Christianity when the
Apostles founded their first
churches in Jerusalem and Rome. 

The Apostles were responsible
for spreading the word of God and
celebrating the Church. The
Apostles ordained ministers and
deacons; in short, they planted the
early seed of the Church, not just
for Eastern Orthodox (which didn’t
exist yet), but for all Christianity.

For over 1,000 years
Christianity worshipped as a whole
– they celebrated simply as
Christians. But in 1054 the church
was divided into two parts (an
event known as the Great Schism).
The Western Patriarchate of Rome
became known as the Roman
Catholic Church. The remaining
patriarchates, including
Constantinople, Alexandra,
Antioch and Jerusalem, became
known as Eastern Orthodox.

The patriarchates of Moscow,
Bulgaria, Serbia, Romania and
Georgia, along with the
Autocephalous Churches of
Albania, Cyprus, Finland and
Greece, later joined the Eastern
Orthodox. All churches share the
same communion and follow the
doctrine.

Eastern Orthodox Christians
follow an official statement of faith
called the Nicene-
Constantinopolitan Creed, which
was adopted in 325 and 381 AD.
The creed is also followed by

St. George Greek Orthodox Church sits on Downey Avenue. Its entrance faces south in anticipation of a future courtyard that will replace
what is now Hi-Ho Market. Photo by Art Montoya

Roman Catholics, in addition to
most Lutheran and Protestant
churches.

Specifically, St. George in
Downey falls under the jurisdiction
of the Greek Orthodox Metropolis
of San Francisco, headed by His
Eminence Metropolitan Anthony
of San Francisco, which is, in turn,
part of the Greek Orthodox
Archdiocese of America. The
Archdiocese is under the jurisdic-
tion of the Patriarchate of
Constantinople headed by His All-
Holiness, the Ecumenical
Patriarch, Bartholomew I.

The interior of St. George in
Downey is evolving. The church
has three separate areas, including
the Narthex, the Nave and the
Sanctuary, each designed to follow
specific Orthodox tradition.

As Orthodox Christians enter
the church through the Narthex,
they are to light a candle as a
reminder that Jesus Christ is the
light of the world. The Narthex

St. George Greek Orthodox
Church
10830 Downey Avenue
(562) 862-6461
www.stgeorgedowney.org

‘The Secret’ to be shown for free
DOWNEY – The community is invited to see “The Secret,” the con-

troversial film discussed on “The Oprah Winfrey Show,” at the Downey
Church for Spiritual Enrichment.

The film will be shown for free on four dates: June 13 and 27; and July
11 and 25. Light refreshments will be offered and books, DVDs, and bou-
tiques items will be for sale.

Donations will be accepted. For information or to reserve a space, call
Yvonne at (562) 926-2445.

The Downey Church for Spiritual Enrichment is at 10000 Paramount
Blvd., across from Vons supermarket.

‘Living Word Conference’ June 6-10
DOWNEY – The Love, Peace and Happiness Family Church in

Downey will host their 2007 Annual Living Word Conference convening
June 6-10. The theme is “About My Father” and the community is invit-
ed.

Scheduled to speak at the conference are Apostle Richard Taylor of
Houston, Tex.; Pastor Tammie Gibson of Dominion House Ministries in
Ontario; and Bishop Truman Martin of Dayton, Ohio.

The conference will commence with a Shepherd’s Day Celebration at
3 p.m. with Pastor Jerry Martin of Humble, Tex. Special musical guest will
be the Long Beach Mass Choir.

The church is located at 11022 Old River School Rd. For information,
call (562) 806-9890 or visit www.lphfamily.org.

Photos by Art Montoya



On May 24, Tredway, Lumsdaine & Doyle was named U.S. Chamber
of Commerce 2007 Small Business of the Year. Pictured are the firm’s
LLP Managing Partner Matthew L. Kinley (left) and U.S. Chamber
of Commerce Vice Chairman Paul Speranza. 

Pictured are (left to right) the 2007-2008 Auxiliary Board of Directors
for the Downey Regional Medical Center Auxiliary: Shirley Sheibe
(vice-president); Joanna Orsel (volunteer/orientation director);
Wilma Brouwer (parliamentarian); Nann Goldstein (president); Ellia
Deblois (gift shop director); Wilma Garcia (secretary); Lucy Aguero
(ways and means director) and Millie Powell (treasurer). 

Temple honoring Sisterhood this Sunday
DOWNEY – The Sisterhood members of Temple Ner Tamid will be

having their 49th Annual Donor Luncheon this Sunday in the Presidential
Suite of the Embassy Suites in Downey starting at 11:30 a.m. The cost is
$100.

The event will honor Sisterhood members who have strengthened the
organization by donating their own time.

For information on the event, call the Temple office at (562) 861-9276.

Local teams play in 
All-Star Football Classic

LA MIRADA – The 40th Annual 605 All-Star Football Classic will be
played tomorrow at La Mirada Stadium at La Mirada High School, with
kick-off at 6:05 p.m.

Several Pac-10 players will headline this year’s classic: Romeo Pellum
WR (Santa Fe) – Washington State; Marlon Hawkins WR (Cerritos) –
Arizona State; Joseph Redding WR (LB Poly) – Arizona State; and
Brandon Johnson RB (Dominguez) – Washington State.

Other college players include: Mose Denton DB (Mayfair) –
University of Nevada; Greg Francis AP (La Mirada) – Cal Poly San Luis
Obispo; Jonathan Potts RB (La Serna) – San Diego State; Victor Lee LB
(Cerritos) – UC Davis; Trot Muenzer PK (Long Beach Wilson) –
University of Hawaii; Eric Gilbert Jr. TE (Bellflower) – Grambling
University; Artis Moore FB (Dominguez) – UNLV; Johnny Tiavo TE
(Paramount) – Boise State; Leslie Cooper OL (Dominguez) – Fresno
State; and Porter Hill DL (Compton) – Fresno State.

Many others have signed with D-2, 3 or NAIA schools.
Junior colleges represented include Cerritos, east Los Angeles, El

Camino, Fullerton, Long Beach, Orange Coast and Saddleback.
All players will be split up into two teams – East and West.
Gary Cordray of South Gate High School will coach the West Team.

Cordary has won two city section championships and last played for the
city section title in 2005, losing a close one to Fairfax. Joining Cordray
will be Head Coach Leroy Wilson of Huntington Park High School, who
has led the Spartans to a 28-7 record over the past three seasons.

Pete Gonzalez of St. Paul High School will coach the East Team.
Gonzalez led the Swordsman to a quarterfinals finish during his first sea-
son.

The East Team will consist of the following teams: Artesia, California,
Cerritos, Cypress, Fullerton, Gahr, John Glenn, Kennedy, La Habra, La
Mirada, La Serna, Long Beach Poly, Los Altos, Mayfair, Norwalk,
Pioneer, Santa Fe, St. John Bosco, St. Paul, Sonora, Whittier and HH
Wilson. 

The West Team will consist of the following teams: Downey, Warren,
Bell Gardens, Bellflower, Cabrillo, Compton, Dominguez, Don Bosco
Tech, El Rancho, Garfield, Huntington Park, Lakewood, Long Beach
Jordan, Long Beach Wilson, Lynwood, Millikan, Montebello, Paramount,
Schurr, St, Anthony, South Gate and Valley Christian. 

In addition, coaches Ernie Johnson of El Rancho High School and
Marijon Ancich of St. Paul High School were recently inducted into the
605 All-Star Hall of Fame. Both coaches will be attending pre-game cere-
monies.  

General admission is $10 and gates will open at 5 p.m.
Information, as well as full rosters, are available at

www.605allstars.com. 

Gordon elected to foundation board
NORWALK – George Gordon, co-owner of Century 21 Home and

Investment in Downey, has been elected to the Cerritos College
Foundation Board of Directors. Gordon, a part-time faculty member at the
college, will help oversee the foundation’s fundraising and scholarship
distribution efforts.

“We’re thrilled to have Gordon join the board,” said the Honorable
Peter Espinoza, a Los Angeles Superior Court judge and the foundation
board’s president. “George brings to the board his credibility and experi-
ence in our community, and that is invaluable to our organization.”

Gordon has been co-owner of Century 21 Home and Investment since
1981. He served as president of the Downey Association of Realtors in
1986 and has served as the district representative for the California
Association of Realtors.

He currently teaches a class in real estate principles for the Cerritos
College Business Division. He also serves as chairman of the board of
deacons for Downey First Baptist Church and is the church moderator.

‘Relay for Life’ scheduled June 9-10
DOWNEY – The American Cancer Society’s “Relay for Life” will be

held June 9-10 at Downey Adult School.
The walk will begin Saturday at 9 a.m. The day will include games,

prizes, music, a jumper for children, performances and radio stations.
A candlelight ceremony honoring the memory of cancer victims will

be held at 9 p.m.
Residents, businesses and community groups are encouraged to partic-

ipate. For more information, call Karina Madariaga at (562) 940-6236.

WE LOVE LETTERS!
Letters to the editor can be
sent to The Downey Patriot,

11525 Downey Avenue, Suite
A, Downey, CA 90241 or

downeypatriot@yahoo.com

Stonewood Center pledges to raise flag
DOWNEY – Stonewood Center will kick off its “An Old Gloryous

Celebration” this weekend, a community pledge drive to raise the
American flag across the country on Flag Day, June 14.

Beginning Saturday, visitors who pledge to fly the flag will receive a
free stick flag and will be recognized in a pledge card display, located in
the Macy’s Court at Stonewood Center.

The pledge drive will be held through Flag Day, when Stonewood
Center will join hundreds of shopping centers across the country and raise
the flag in unison at 10 a.m.

For more information, visit www.oldgloryous.com.



CARPET & LINO.
Serving Downey since 1968.
LIC#   421455. Call Kent

(562) 776-9933

MIKE
THE ELECTRICIAN

Recessed lighting, remodel
home and office, service
upgrade 120-600 volts. FREE
NO OBLIGATION ESTI-
MATE. Lic. #829705

(562) 861-4266

SUPERB PAINTING
Exterior, Interior, senior dis-
counts, references, depend-
able & reliable. Free esti-
mates. Lic. #634063. Wayne.

(562) 863-5478

MACHADO
CONSTRUCTION CO.

Room additions, roofing,
kitchen and bath remodeling,
window replacement, paint.
Senior discount. Lic#574972

(562) 803-8630
(323) 294-8745

HONEST HANDYMAN
Painting, plumbing, electri-
cal, carpentry.

Call Jim (562) 869-0741

TIRED OF
YOUR TENANTS?

Let us manage & maximize
your rentals.

Across The Street
Property Management

(562) 895-3509

CARPET 4 U
Nylon Carpet w/Pad
installed: $14.50 sq. yd. Vinyl
Floor installed: $22 sq. yd.
!!!Sale!!!, 6’ Cushion Floor:
10¢ sq. ft. 6’ Vinyl Floor: 15¢
sq. ft. Limited quantities.

(562) 866-2195
Showroom at 9303 Alondra

Blvd. in Bellflower

PAINTING & CONSTR.
Lic. 456722. Call Steve

(562) 928-7680

SERVICES

DWY. 2 BR, 1 B $1,175
1 BR $975, ldry., prkg., pool.

12527 Paramount Blvd.
(562) 923-3679

$855, 1 BED, NORWALK
A/C, new floors, gated.

Call (562) 863-6599
www.mgbservices.net

APT. FOR RENT
1 bedroom, 1 bath $750 mo.

(562) 756-2458

3 BED, 2 BATH HOUSE
For lease, lg. fam. rm., central
AC/heat, $2,300 mo., $2,800
dep.

(714) 996-2586

SMALL ROOM W/BATH
Pvt. entrance. Seniors only. 1
person. No drugs $625 mo.
Hablo Espanol.

(562) 923-9158

FOR RENT

ARMAS PATCHING
& RESTUCCO

Exterior & interior plaster
patching, matching all stucco
textures. Very clean. 25 years
exp. No patch too small. Free
estimates. Ask for Ray Armas
Lic# 882779

(562) 923-8227

TAX PROBLEMS?
Enrolled Agent admitted to
practice before the IRS. Tax
preparation, consultation and
representation. If you have
problems with the IRS or FTB 

I can help!
Office (562) 803-3569
Cell (562) 305-0874

BOOKKEEPING
SERVICE

Small business specialist
(562) 869-8687

GARDEN SERVICE
Hedging, lawn mowing,
sprinkler system, seed or sod
grass + clean up. Lic. 214833

(562) 861-5866
(562) 712-1838

SERVICES

FOR SALE BY OWNER
Downey home 3 bed, 1 bath
lrg. den, 1,425 sq. ft. Price
range $540,000 - $550,000.

Call Christine
(562) 818-3351

OPEN 3 BED, 2 BATH
NORWALK HORSE

PROPERTY
Trail behind property, huge
fam. rm., oak floor, F/P. Huge
encl. patio, granite floor &
skylight in L/R. Kitchen &
bath ceramic tile floors & oak
cabinets. 2 1/2 & 2 car gar.,
R/V parking $855,000.

(562) 862-5349

PRICE SLASHED!
Downey 4 bed, or 3 bed +
den! Hardwood floors 2 car
gar! $525,000 to $535,000
agt.
Call Marie (562) 618-0033

HOMES FOR SALE

GROUP HOME
CARE PROVIDER

F/T Split & Midnight shifts
avail. Call Loraine.

(949) 553-9911

AVON OPPORTUNITY
50% earn/ask me how (ind.
sales rep.)

(562) 631-9357

HANDYMAN
For Christian School

(562) 861-4419

ADM. ASSISTANT
For Christian Publishing Co.
5-6 hrs. a day.

(562) 904-6911

GENERAL OFFICE
2 yr. min. exp. bilingual,
Quickbooks, start at $10 hr.
Construction Co. in city of
Paramount
Fax resume (562) 531-9075

Office (562) 531-9074
Cell (562) 400-7058

EMPLOYMENT

VENDING MACHINES
3 available $350 each. or all 3
for $950.

(562) 706-1108

MISC. APPLIANCES
Refrig. $75, gas dryer $90.
coin operated washer $350.

(562) 400-7058

FOR SALE

50 HOMES
JUNE 2ND & 3RD

Annual neighborhood garage
sale. W. of Paramount S. of
Imperial.
12700 Block of Smallwood

HUGE ALE
SAT. 6-9, 7 AM

Full size maple head board,
dresser, student desk, wall
curio cabinet w/ glass doors +
coffee & end tables, excellent
cond. Lamps, misc. hsehold.
items, ladies & mens clothes.

10518 Mattock Ave.

GARAGE SALE

ST. JUDE NOVENA
May the Sacred Heart of

Jesus be adored and glori-
fied, loved and preserved
throughout the world now
and forever. Most Sacred
Heart of Jesus, pray for us.
St. Jude worker of miracles,
pray for us. Helper of the
hopeless, pray for us.

Thank you for granting
my petition.                     M.W.

PERSONALS

SELLERS LOSS
Your gain! Downey new 3
bed, 2 bath home, C/A, lg.
yard! $599,000 agt.
Call Marie (562) 618-0033

HOMES FOR SALE
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